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Department: 
Please take a few minutes to reflect on your department/program’s progress toward the each of the following:

1. IE Plans—What has the department learned from the assessment data so far?  What do are you plans as a result of the evaluation?  Do you need anything to enhance your plans?
In last year’s College report, we mentioned the importance that we attached to a new course, COSC 3304 (Design and Analysis of Algorithms), which was developed as a response in 2008 to weaknesses reported by students in ETS exams given to seniors and in student course evaluations and senior interviews.  So far the students have stopped reporting weaknesses in this area, but the ETS exam scores for Algorithms have not improved much. This is a disappointment to the department, but we are not certain why the exams have resulting in no improvement.  It may be that the content of questions asked in the test is somewhat different from what is covered on the syllabus here, it may be that the students simply do not have sufficient mathematics background, or it may be that we need to change our teaching style in the course.  This is an issue that the department is considering now.
Another area that we would like to see improved is the area of preparation for lifelong learning.  Students tend to simply look for information by searching on the Internet as opposed to reading scholarly papers or even textbooks.  As a result the knowledge of the students can be very superficial, and the students do not learn how to learn new skills independently.  Our COSC 4172 class (Senior Seminar) requires a project by each student that is on a topic not seen during their class work at Lamar nor on the Internet.  It is very interesting to watch the responses of the students.  Some doggedly set out to find the information that is needed, others do almost nothing until the semester is more than half over, and still others search many hours for a complete solution already published on the Internet.  In general, our department is finding that more scholarly papers need to be assigned in class and more rigor needs to be required in presentations and written reports.
We began requiring more integration of topics on ethics and the social impact of computing in our classes in 2009.  Since that time we have seen an improvement in course evaluations for COSC 3325 (Computer Ethics and Law), and very few comments about a lack of knowledge in these areas on senior surveys and interviews.  Dr. Stefan Andrei, in particular, has made the COSC 3325 classes very interesting.

We have been trying to interest students (both graduate and undergraduate) in the area of bioinformatics.  We even have a University approved concentration in the subject.  We have two faculty members who do research in this area.  However, our undergraduates have not shown much interest in the bioinformatics concentration.  Since one of the purposes of having the concentration was to improved retention, this is disappointing.  Most of the students who are told have the concentration decide not to go into it, because they do not want to take the required 12 credit hours of advanced biology. Nevertheless, the department intends to further develop materials describing the field of bioinformatics and its career opportunities, because we feel in the long run that it is an area that is of increasing importance to both computer scientists and biologists.  
All four of the topics mentioned above are the result of data collected both directly and indirectly from students, and they continue to motivate much strategic thinking by our faculty.

2. Strategic Plans—Which of the following strategic initiatives has your department contributed to this year?  What are your plans for next year?  
1a. To attract, retain, and graduate high-quality students.    




Department Goal:  To increase the number of upper division undergraduates by 10 % per year.  From fall of 2008 until fall 2010 our number of undergraduate majors increased from 106 to 92. We have been employing more upper division students through research grants and our faculty have been trying to engage undergraduates and graduates in research.  Several students attended prestigious national and international conferences where they have presented posters and papers in 2010.  Before 2008, only one or two upper division students worked each year with faculty on research. Beginning in 2009, we had far more students engaged in research (see goal 1b below).  We intend to continue and expand undergraduate research in order to improve retention.




1b. To engage students with faculty and staff  through academic, social, and civic experiences. 




Department Goal: 1.  To increase by 10% per year the number of undergraduate research projects.   In the past we have had only one or two undergraduates working on research per year.  In 2008 that number increased to approximately 12 as the INSPIRED program had six to eight students, and several faculty members guided students on successful research efforts.  In 2009, INSPIRED and STAIRSTEP alone had 23 students actively engaged in research and outreach. Other students worked with Drs. Sun, Liu, Andrei, Makki, and Tran on undergrad research projects.  We intend to continue and expand undergraduate research. In addition, our students worked at two summer academies for middle school children and one academy for high school students in the summers of 2009 and 2010.  Some of our students also went to Career Day at Westbrook High School and others contributed to the Open House events at Lamar in the fall and spring. In 2011, we want to continue the tradition of student engagement in recruitment and retention.
Department Goal: 2.  To increase by 10% per year, the number of students 

involved in outreach efforts to middle schools and high schools, and 
Department Goal: 3.  To increase by one each year from spring 2008 to spring 

 2011, the number of co-curricular events in the department.  
The INSPIRED program and our student chapter of the computer science professional societies, the ACM and UPE, were highly involved in outreach activities.   Our students worked in three summer academies for middle school and high school girls, and some of them worked during Open House in fall and summer, and at Career Day at Westbrook High School. Now we also are including several students from the STAIRSTEP program in outreach to community colleges.  In 2010, through the Career Award from the NSF of Dr. Liu, the Computer Science Department had a week long summer academy for high school teachers  in the area.  Our students helped  l with that.  Also, Dr. Liu staged a question-and-answer program in February for the students to talk about careers in IT with six senior IT professionals from Houston in Maes 107. It is important to realize the many students not in INSPIRED OR STAIRSTEP also participate in activities such as spring Open House, overnight LAN parties in the department, bake sales, book fairs, and the ACM annual Regional Programming Contest held in Baton Rouge each fall. All of these are popular events.
The department held a bi-weekly Research seminar that included external as well as professors from the Computer Science department and the Biology departments at Lamar.  We began the seminars in 2009.  Also, we had an International Day that emphasized cultures and food from countries represented by our students.  A CS Day is held in April of each year in which the students design their own activities such as competitive games and movies.  There are no regularly scheduled classes that day.  

 
 
 Faculty and Staff.  To attract, develop, and reward a staff and a faculty of teacher-scholars committed to the mission and values of Lamar University.


2a. To attract and retain high-quality faculty and staff by offering salaries and benefits that are competitive with other universities and, where appropriate, with the private sector.




Department Goal 1:  We achieved the goal of upgrading Mr. Sun’s position in 2009 so that it includes both system administration and teaching. He can manage our instructional labs and provide for excellent facilities for COSC 1371, which earns approximately 350 to 400 SCH per semester for the department.  He has been the Coordinator for that course for the last three years.  Mr. Sun was aTech Support 2  in spite of the fact that he took care of research equipment in other labs on campus such as those in Physics, he has a M.S. in Computer Science from the University of Houston, he teaches COSC 1371, teaches an online Computer Security course,  and acts as a coordinator for COSC 1371 with other instructors of the course.  His new title is that of Instructor.  He now receives overload pay for the courses that he teaches.  Mr. Sun in 2010 began developing a course for HEH on Computer Security that he is offering for the first time in spring 2011. He also teaches our Java lab at times. By upgrading Mr. Sun’s position, we ensure a stable, effective laboratory environment for both instruction and research in the department and in related programs on campus. 

We also hired a new technician in 2009, Mr. Jason Foster, who has increased our ability to troubleshoot PC software and hardware problems in the department.  He has made a great difference in reducing the downtime of equipment due to malfunctioning software, hardware, or computer viruses.  Our goal is to further improve his expertise.
Department Goal 2.  Continue to hire faculty members with upstanding teaching 
and  research potential.  The department  hired Dr. Kami Makki as an Associate Professor in fall 2008.  He has eleven years of of experience as a professor, and he has brought three external grants to Lamar.   We expected to hire another person in fall 2009, but unexpected budgetary problems in the University has postponed hiring of that position until 2012 or later.  We want to add a faculty line next year to cope with new demands for increased diversity in our course offerings including the BAAS program and dual credit courses with Academic Partners, online distance education initiatives, increased release time due to more NSF grant awards, and a new concentration in Bioinformatics.
 
2b. To retain and reward faculty and staff who demonstrate outstanding support for the mission and core values of the university.




Department Goal:  Our goal is to provide incentives and encouragement to faculty who develop online courses for the department.  We had hoped that all of our required upper division undergraduate courses would be online by the end of 2008.  In 2010, we added an additional three online courses, and, by the end of 2011, we will have online on a rotational basis all of the required courses for a B.S. in Computer Science.  It is a tribute to the department that it planned and sustained an effort that has finally been successfully completed over a period of 4 years.

2c. To implement professional development activities that support the mission and core values of the university.


Department Goal:  All of our faculty attended at least one workshop given by the 

Distance Education program to enhance the electronic technology and course design skills of our faculty for delivering courses to remote users.  In 2009, we achieved one of our goals from 2008: that all of our tenure track faculty have attended an ABET Assessment workshop within the last two years.  Our faculty in 2010 also attended several training sessions on using Banner, which is now necessary for advisers and people who are employing students on grant money.

Diversity.  To promote a rich and varied campus culture through diversification of programs, services and people.  

 *3a. To offer and continuously enhance curricular and co-curricular programs that develop students’ abilities to function in a multicultural world.
 


Department Goal:  The Computer Science Department is fortunate to have a large graduate program that consists mostly of international students from India, Nepal, and China.  We intend to continue to have project teams consisting of both American and International students when possible.  Moreover, in the INSPIRED program, graduate international students support the undergraduates with their technical knowledge and experience.  In addition to INSPIRED, the department now has the STAIRSTEP program (the PI is Dr. Peggy Doerschuk), which is an NSF funded multidisciplinary project for students in computer science, mathematics, physics, chemistry, and earth and space science. The department also has a professional organization, the Association for Computing Machinery, which encourages all students to belong and to participate in a variety of activities including a  yearly banquet,  regional programming contests, movie nights, game nights, and LAN parties.  Our goal is to continue to further interaction among the many nationalities represented in our programs.  We did achieve this goal aain in 2010.  All of the activities mentioned above we did.  Next year, we hope to continue to foster social and intellectual interaction among our American and international students through the continuation of the activities mentioned above.

*3b. To further diversify Lamar University’s students, faculty, and staff.
Department Goal:  Our staff currently includes a system administrator from Mongolia, 

faculty members from the Peoples’ Republic of China, Korea, Vietnam, Romania, and the U.S.A.  We have about 120 American students at the undergraduate level that represent the ethnic composition of the region, and we have approximately 80 international students primarily from Asia.  It is our goal to continue to recruit and retain faculty and staff that mirror the composition of people interested in our field throughout the world.  Our most recent faculty hire in fall 2008 came from University of Toledo and is a native of Iran.  Our commitment to finding the best people for our department and working in harmony with one another is one we want to maintain.
 We intend to continue our policy of recruiting excellent faculty regardless of ethnicity or gender.  Dr. Makki brought three grants to Lamar. We also hired Mr. Jason Foster as a member of staff to assist Mr. Frank Sun in maintaining our equipment.  He has proven to be a knowledgeable and friendly asset to the department.  He gives us further depth in responding to viruses on PCs and to hardware and software problems in general.  He comes to us with an MIS degree from Lamar and several years of work experience.
 
Collegial Environment. To provide physical, social and learning environments which are diverse and collegial and which enhance the personal and professional development of students, faculty and staff.
 
4a. To continuously improve all aspects of university life by using data-driven collegial decision making.
Department Goal:  We have been using data derived from student surveys, exit 
interviews, objective tests, student projects graded with rubrics, and final exam results, and student oral defenses to improve our curricula, including the communication and leadership skills of our students.  We want to engage the students in classes in projects directed by professors that lead to undergraduate research presentations at external conferences.  We want each of our faculty, including our instructors, to attend at least one workshop or conference per year.  Also, all faculty  serve on departmental committees that study our curricula, assessment process, and retention and recruitment efforts.  These committees will require cooperation and build collegiality among  our faculty members.
During 2010, we met this goal.  Our department committees worked hard to follow the ABET criteria for 
Assessment and Evaluation of our program.  We made changes that we hope will improve curriculum, retention 

and recruitment. These committees gave the faculty more power to determine the direction of our programs and 
to promote new initiatives with respect to retention and research.  We did see more collegiality and cooperation 
among the faculty than in the recent past.  In particular, the faculty members are much more active in discussing 
assessment issues with one another. 
 

4b. To enhance the physical environment through efficient use of space and careful planning of renovations and expansion.
 


Department Goal: Increase the efficient utilization of our space.  

As mentioned below in part 6b, we renovated the old Computer Center in Maes 208, and we created three new research labs.  Those were begun in 2009 and finished in 2010.  
4c. To sustain participatory strategic planning involving faculty, staff, and students.
  


Department Goal: We have established a Retention and Recruitment Committee that has been in operation since fall 2007.  Our goal is to utilize this Committee to bring ideas for retention and recruitment to faculty meetings for discussion and possible adoption.  All faculty members will serve on strategic planning committees in areas of curriculum, assessment, and recruitment/retention.  This goal is similar to the one under section 4.a.  Certainly the Retention and Recruitment Committee was active especially in the spring of 2008.  Among the results of this initiative are  tutoring of freshmen, more external speakers, pair programming among students, more discussions about assessing learning in faculty meetings, and increased attention to the needs of staff.


Since 2008, we have had very active Assessment and Curriculum Committees that have added one concentration (Bioinformatics) to our program, and which has studies our assessment data in order to recommend changes in the way we teach to our entire faculty.  These Committees are also instrumental in maintaining ABET accreditation. 

4d. To provide a technological infrastructure that supports university needs, including hardware, software, people and training.
 


Department Goal:  We upgraded our server configuration in 2010 for instructional needs by  adding to the storage capacity of a rack from SUN Microsystems.  The storage rack enables better organization of our many independent servers. This made management of our network easier and more effective.  The rack was used for servers for other departments in the College of Arts & Sciences.  In addition, we hoped to work with IT and other academic departments to obtain high performance equipment for research and instruction at reduced cost through  collaborative purchasing agreements with vendors. IN 2010, we received a grant for $30,000 from Microsoft to purchase a High Performance Computer now housed in the University Data Center.  
 4e. To plan, execute and monitor institutional effectiveness assessments and improvements based on the assessment results,  including:
Department Goal:   Our Assessment Committee consists of the department chair and four other faculty members.  Each semester we collect and analyze the data that is collected from both direct and indirect measures of our educational objectives and learning outcomes.  Each year the entire department looks at the data to determine whether changes that have previously been made to our curriculum and other activities have led to improved results and whether new changes need to be made.  This process is consistent with ABET and SACS accreditation methods.  We have been refining our assessment methods for several years, and we intend to do this in 2011.  Each year we publish on our website an annual ABET report, and SACS plans and reports on our assessment activities.  The department chair attendedan  ABET symposium during 2010, which made the process much more effective in the department.  We continued to refine and improve our performance criteria for student learning outcomes, and we modified those outcomes to include global as well as local awareness of the impact of technology on society.  Perhaps more importantly, we have increased our documentation of the analysis and interpretation of  assessment data,  and the improvements that we made as a result of the evaluation of data.  Each year we want to learn even more about how we can use assessment and evaluation to improve our programs.

           

 

Public Engagement.  To build strong relationships with stakeholders through leadership in economic development, outreach, and public engagement with the region, the state, and the nation.
 
5a. To provide leadership in economic development.
 


Department Goal:  To continue to work with the departmental Industrial Advisory Board to develop programs that enable our students to obtain good jobs or enter graduate school upon graduation.  We also continued to write and submit proposals for external funding of research and instructional projects. The members of the department remained active in seeking external funds in 2010. However, because several of them already have NSF grants which require extensive work, they did not make as many applications for funding in 2010 as they did in 2009. 
Advisory Board members made contributions to our local Developmental Fund.  Our goal in 

2010 is to seek new ways to improve economic development at Lamar and in the community at large.

5b. To engage students, faculty, and staff in outreach.          

Department Goal:  The INSPIRED program led by Dr. Peggy Doerschuk and Dr. 
Jiangjiang  Liu will do outreach to middle schools  and high schools in this region, and we had at least two summer camps for these students at Lamar in 2010. In addition, with the new STAIRSTEP grant, there was outreach efforts to community colleges in 2010.  Finally, Dr. Liu, through funding provided by her Career Award from the NSF, is offered in 2010  the first summer weeklong program for high school teachers who are interested in teaching computer science related topics such as robotics and programming of games. Students will be employed by Dr. Liu to work in the teacher training workshops.     

Resources. To expand, enhance, and broaden Lamar University’s financial resources in order to enhance programs and services. 

 6a. To identify, pursue, and increase funding for the university.

Department Goal:  Each tenured or tenure track faculty member is supposed to submit or 

participate in,as a PI or CO-PI,  at least one external  funding proposal each year. With two exceptions  the faculty met this goal in 2010. The department will also work with the Industrial Advisory Board and our alumni to raise money for scholarships.  

Regarding scholarships, our Advisory Board established the Bill Nylin Scholarship three years ago and endowed 
it with more than $40,000.  For that reason, we did not make a strong effort to raise more money from the 
members of our Board for scholarships in 2009-2010.  However, at the Advisory Board Meeting on March 5, 
2010, Mr. James Rush made an eloquent plea for more scholarship money given the reduction in funds because 
of the worldwide recession.  Our Advisory Board members showed interest in raising money, and, one of our 

members, Mr. Dennis Carl, has pledged to leave half of his legacy to the department.
 
6b. To utilize resources more efficiently.
Department Goal:  We completed renovation of the old University Computing Center (Maes 208) in 2010. The space has been divided into four parts:  a server room for the department data servers, an area for Dr. Makki’s lab, an area for a Linux instructional lab, and an area for specialized multimedia equipment.  
3. Enrollment--Review the enrollment (SCH + Student FTE) data for the past three (3) years. Has your SCH/FTE’s increased/decreased or remained static?  Please provide a rationale for your results.  
Below is the SCH + Student FTE data from fall 2007 to fall 2010 for the lower division, upper division, and graduate students, respectively. The Student FTE has three sections for CIS, CS, and MS.
	Fall 2007
	Spr 2008
	Sum 2008
	Fall 2008
	Spr 2009
	Sum 2009
	Fall 2009
	Spr 2010
	Sum 2010
	Fall 2010

	
	
	
	
	
	SCH
	
	
	
	

	1,138
	915
	184
	877
	782
	101
	949
	747
	33
	852

	521
	321
	93
	320
	265
	33
	311
	240
	30
	186

	618
	529
	273
	452
	334
	117
	346
	248
	114
	308


STUDENT FTE
	18
	20
	1
	15
	15
	6
	19
	8
	3
	13

	19
	13
	8
	10
	8
	3
	9
	9
	2
	11

	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	55
	55
	15
	56
	56
	17
	60
	46
	8
	62

	31
	31
	22
	35
	38
	19
	37
	35
	12
	34

	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	113
	85
	59
	74
	59
	35
	75
	43
	23
	41


The data show that the fall 2010 SCH for undergraduates were only 59% of the number in fall 2007, and the fall 2010 SCH for graduate students were only 49.8% of the number in fall 2007.  However, the undergraduate student FTE was almost the same for fall 2007 and fall 2010, and the graduate student FTE of fall 2010 was only 36% of what it was in fall 2007.  Thus, most of the decline in total number of students over the last three years is due to the decrease in graduate students.  Since 96% of M.S. students in computer science are international students, the problem in the number of students is the decline in international students.  Basically, more universities are competing for international students today than they did in the past.  Fewer American students are going to graduate school in computer science and Engineering, which has resulted in universities reducing standards and providing more financial aid for international students.  In addition, the State Department has made it much harder for students from some countries to obtain visas in the U.S. since 2001.  The response at Lamar to these changing conditions has been poor.  The International Student Office has in the past three years had problems processing applications in a timely fashion, no additional funding beyond the current $1000 scholarships and out-of-state tuition waiver has been put in place in spite of increased fees that are not covered by the out-of-state tuition waiver and the loss of housing after hurricanes Rita and Ike.  Within the computer science department, students arriving from other countries have often had to take as many as 5 pre-requisites because of poor backgrounds in programming.  Other universities have more or less given up on trying to insist that students at the graduate level be accomplished programmers in spite of the fact that the first job of most people with a master’s degree in computer science involves software development.  Many students have, as our statistics above indicate, often left in the spring following the fall semester in which they arrive, because they perceive that it will take them at least one more semester here than it will in many other places. Our department has reduced the number of pre-requisites to just two beginning in spring 2011.  
The drop in UG SCH is due to the fact that fewer students are taking COSC 1371, Microcomputer Applications, because similar courses are offered at LIT, in the College of Business and other departments at Lamar, and online from other nearby two year institutions.  

What is your proposed plan of action to increase your SCH/FTE?  Do you need any resources to implement this plan of action?  

As mentioned above, we have reduced the number of pre-requisites to two from five for international students in order to make it possible for them to complete their work at Lamar in two years even if they come with a weak background in computer science or from another discipline.  
There is not much that we can do to increase our SCH for UG except to increase the number of majors, and the number of students taking our online courses through distance education that normally are not enrolled in computer science.  The number of our UG majors has been stable over the past three years, and our courses for non-majors offered online have had increasing rates of enrollment growth.  We are also participating in the HEH dual credit program and the BAAS program.  These programs are growing fast as well.  

In order to participate in research (five of our faculty members receive course release time for NSF grants), teach courses in a timely way for two bachelor’s programs and one M.S. program, participate in the HEH programs, and put our regular courses for the B.S. in Computer Science program online, we need at least one more faculty member.  I am not sure how much longer we can continue to be as productive as we have been in recent years without some additional tenure-track personnel.
4. Graduation Rates--Compare graduation rates for past three (3) years, has the number increased/decreased or remained static?  
Below are the graduation rates for bachelors and masters degrees from fall 2007 to fall 2010.  The first row represents the bachelors degrees and the second row the masters degrees.
	1
	7
	0
	1
	7
	0
	4
	6
	4
	2

	12
	1
	12
	12
	2
	5
	15
	4
	4
	3


What does the department need to increase the number of graduates? The needs for increasing the number of graduates are the same as the needs for increasing the number of SCH/FTE.  Those needs are discussed in question 3 above. We basically need to continue to provide high quality graduate and undergraduate programs,which requires sufficient tenure-track faculty, more scholarship money, a reduced number of pre-requisites for the graduate students that have a weak background, and funds to hire graduate students for positions in the department as technicians, graders, webmasters, and office workers.
From fall 2007 to spring 2009, sixteen bachelors degrees were conferred.  The same number was given from summer 2009 until fall 2010.  Thus our number of UG degrees has remained consistent over the past 10 semesters.  On the graduate program, 39 students received M.S. degrees from fall 2007 to spring 2009, and 31 received that an M.S. from summer 2009 until fall 2010.  The decline in the total number of graduate students over that period is reflected in the decline in total graduations over time.
Obviously, we need more graduate students.  For that we need to have faculty members who can continue to be active in research as well as be available to teach graduate courses that are up-to-date.  Computer Science, as is commonly known, is a very rapidly changing field.  Our faculty members are all required to know in more depth than they should many branches of the field in order to offer a solid program at the M.S. level.  
At the UG level, we need larger and more scholarships in order to attract students with SAT scores above 1150.  In fact, most students with SAT scores below 1050 cannot survive a college level program in computer science unless they have an exceptional work ethic.  
Student Workers

Please indicate how many students are currently employed and how they are utilized:

	Numbers
	Undergraduate Students
	How Utilized?
	Graduate Students
	How Utilized?

	1-3
	1
	Technician working in open labs
	
	

	4-7
	
	
	
	

	8-10
	
	
	
	

	10-12
	
	
	
	

	More than 12
	
	
	18
	1 Office worker, 11 graders, 2 webmasters, 4 technicians

	
	
	
	
	


Is your budget sufficient for student workers?  If not, provide a plan of action that indicates the needs of your department, estimated costs and benefits.  We are spending $38,785 for the spring semester of 2011 on student workers. Most of them are paid $9/hour.  Thus, over the course of a year we can expect at our current level to pay about $81,000 for student workers including summer employees.  Our total budget is about $105,000 for student workers and capital purchases.  This is not enough without about $60,000 or more per year in HEAF money to supplement our department funds for the purchase of computer hardware and software.
Student Honors, Accomplishments and Recognition

Identify any honors or recognition that your students have achieved.

	Student
	Honors/Accomplishments

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	


Does your Department have a Mirabeau Scholar? Yes  X
No

If yes, please state their involvement and progress to date in undergraduate research. 
Valerie Juarez is working on a team with Kathlyn Doss and Daniel Vincent on a project called 'Java Gone Green' that is funded by a CREU grant.  Dr. Liu and Dr. Doerschuk  are faculty advisors for the project.  They are developing modular instructional materials for teaching CS concepts usiing the Greenfoot gamemaker platform.  These materials will be tested in our INSPIRED high school academy this summer and possibly Dr. Liu's academy for the teachers this summer.  After refinement all materials will be made available for other educators to use.  The team published a poster on their literature review of using games to teach introductory CS concepts at the ACET conference in the fall and have submitted a Work In Progress paper to the Frontiers in Education Conference.  
Describe any student mentoring activities undertaken by faculty.

Dr. Doerschuk did many mentoring activities including the following.  
i) Led a total of four graduate students and twelve undergraduates in research and outreach activities in INSPIRED, STAIRSTEP CS.  Both these programs have significant educational components.  We used a peer-instructional model to teach students how to program Lego robots graphically, to program IntelliBrainBots in Java, to create computer animations using Scratch, games using Greenfoot, and to create web pages using Front Page and html.  

ii) Directed and trained undergrads to teach three INSPIRED Computing Academies for Middle School Students that hosted 89 students from 18 schools (an increase from 70 students in 2009).   
iii) Directed and trained undergrads to teach one five-afternoon INSPIRED High School Computing Academy that hosted 23 students from 16 high schools (an increase from 18 students in 2009).   
iv) Established partnership with the Girl Scouts San Jacinto Chapter for future INSPIRED activities.

v) Led a team of five STAIRSTEP Co-PIs in establishing student teams, outreach activities, research seminars, career forums, hiring and other procedures.  STAIRSTEP supports teams of up to five undergraduate students in each of five disciplines in Science, led by Science faculty in research and outreach activities.  Its purpose is to increase the number of U. S. students getting degrees in science at Lamar.  

vi) Directed and organized two INSPIRED/STAIRSTEP CS Research Seminars that brought to campus distinguished speakers: Professor Valerie Taylor in February, 2010 and Dr. Nancy Amato, April, 2010.  Dr. Amato was also guest speaker at the ACM Spring Banquet.

vii) Directed 2010 CS Career Forum that brought to campus computer scientists from Lone Star College, BP Americas, and Shell.  Organized by J. Liu.

Dr. Liu did the following.
1. Organized Career Forum 2010 (five guest speakers from Houston met with students about careers in computer science). 
2. She had one graduate thesis student, Mr. Ashutosh Jain.

Faculty Productivity Measures


1.
Publications



__4__ # of Manuscripts submitted not yet published



__41_ # of Manuscripts published




__41__ Refereed




__0__ Non-refereed



_4__   # Books published (book chapters)


2.
Professional Presentations


__2__ Local presentations



__3__ State / Regional



__1_ National



__8__ International



_14__  TOTAL #
3.  Describe professional development activities undertaken by you or the faculty in your area.
All of the faculty, except Dr. Koh, worked on grants that have been funded or on new proposals. All of our faculty, with the exception of Dr. Doerschuk, have learned through workshops and individual help from employees of Distance Education in order to create online courses.  In addition, Dr. Stefan Andrei, Michael Beard, Peen-Peen Chiou, and Frank Sun have created HEH courses after considerable effort to learn the techniques needed do this. Other areas of substantial professional development include participation on NSF panels for evaluating grant proposals.  Drs. Doerschuk, Liu, Makki, and Tran engaged in this activity during 2010.  All of our faculty, including myself, reviewed publications including journals, books,  and conferences.  
Some the faculty development activities that I engaged in during 2010 include the following:

a.  TACC Summer Supercomputing Institute 2010, July 19-23, 2010, Austin, Texas at the   

  
   Texas Advanced Computing Center.

b. Teragrid’2010, Pittsburgh, August 2-5th at the Station Square Sheraton Hotel.

c.  Attended workshop on Blackboard 9 concerning Grading held on July 16th at 1:30  

    
     P.M. to 2:30 p.m. by Center for Distance Education in Room 124 of John Gray 

   
     Center, Building B.  

        d.  Dr. Mark Taylor, “Teaching Generation NeXt”, January 22, 2010 on Eighth Floor of  

                 Library, Lamar Room.     

            e.  Attended workshops given by the Center for Distance Education on Blackboard 9.1  

                and New Technologies for Online Learning on May 13-14 in John Gray Center,    

                Building B, Room 124. 

            f. Served as an ABET Program Evaluator in the fall at Regis University in Denver, 

              Colorado for the B.S. in Networking program.
5. Faculty holding office in national/international professional organization - Only
	Faculty
	Organization
	Office

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


6. Faculty Honors
	Faculty
	Honors

	Jane Liu
	Recognized by Board of Regents in November 2010 meeting at Lamar. Also appeared in Cardinal Cadence .


	Kami Makki
	Was on Technical Program Committee for eight difference IEEE international conferences.


	Peggy Doerschuk, Quoc-Nam Tran and Kami Makki

	Served as NSF Grant Program Panelists on multiple programs.

	Bo Sun

	Associate Editor, International Journal of Sensor Networks


Budget

What were your major capital expenditures this year?  In 2010 we continued to attempt to keep our computer equipment up to date.  We bought 24 computers with HEAF money allocated in 2009-2010 for Maes 213, and last fall, we bought 45 computers with HEAF money for Maes 212.  We spent $60,000 for the 45 computers.  In addition, the renovation of Maes 208 was completed in 2010 so that Dr. Makki had a lab for his research and we set aside an area for multimedia computing in that room.
What are your immediate and longer term major capital needs? 
According the plan that we submitted to ABET during our last accreditation cycle visit in 2007, we need to replace our instructional lab facilities at least every 3 years. That means that we buy new computers for one or two labs each year, and rotate the equipment that is replaced to one of our other labs (Maes 216) for another year or two.  This enables us to give students hardware to which they have root access.  Students can study system administration, network security, and operating system kernels without impacting the rest of the department or university.  We need to continue this process of rejuvenation of equipment on a regular basis.

Longer term, the department needs to remodel its Commons area (Maes 202),  andto  improve the large lecture rooms (Maes 106 and 107) so that auditory conditions are better.  At this time, the speakers on the stage must speak loudly in order to be heard in the back of the room. The Commons area is especially important because it is used by students every day as a place for relaxation, group meetings, and study.  At this time much of the furniture in the room looks shabby and there are no sofas or other very comfortable places to sit.  We would like to see some tables that can be moved easily for discussions among variable size groups for many different functions.
Centers/Endowed Chairs or Distinguished Faculty
Report on the Center(s) in your department (goals accomplished, problems, and major goals for next year).  How does the Center promote the goals of the department, College and University?
We do not have any Endowed Chairs, Centers or Distinguished Faculty.
Report of activities/accomplishments of Endowed Chairs in your department. How did the individual support the program’s goals?   
N.A. 
Departmental Analysis

Report any initiatives or special projects under taken this year by your unit. 
We did not have any special projects or initiatives in 2010. We did continue to keep our lab equipment up to date by purchasing 24 computers for Maes 213.  In fall of 2010, we ordered 45 new computers for Maes 212, which is our biggest lab.  Those computers have all arrived now and are in place.
Identify special projects or initiatives you plan for next year.
At this time there is neither the faculty nor the funding for any new special projects or initiatives in 2011. At this time the University is renovating the offices of our faculty in the Maes Building, but progress has been slow.  Since November of  2010 until May 2011 no offices have been completed.
What are the major challenges in your department?


As mentioned above in discussing a plan of action for SCH/FTE, our department faculty resources are stretched thin.  We have five faculty members with NSF grants, which means that they have release time from teaching loads.  We have asked the faculty members to put courses online for Distance Education in order to offer the B.S. in Computer Science online, and several of our faculty are teaching HEH dual credit and BAAS classes.  We offer two B.S. degrees and an M.S. degree.  All of this is done with only 8 full time faculty.  Moreover, computer science is a rapidly changing field with more and more important branches.  At this time, we do not have anyone specializing in the very important area of computer graphics, or computer gaming, or high performance computing, or machine intelligence—all of these are important areas of computing today.  In short, our biggest problem is a small faculty that is working at a peak level of productivity already.
Another major challenge is recruiting and retaining graduate students most of whom are international students from India and China.  We have experiences diminishing numbers in recent years.  We feel that our program is attractive to these students, and we think that with some recent changes in pre-requisites and improved processing of applications by the International Student Office that our numbers will increase over time.  However, that is not certain, since more and more university computer science programs are competing for students from abroad.  
In general, recruitment and retention of undergraduates is also a perennial problem that has improved in recent years due to the programs directed by Drs. Doerschuk and Liu.  Those programs, however, will be expiring in the next couple of years.

What are the major strengths of your department?  Without doubt, our biggest strength is a highly productive, dedicated faculty.  Our faculty are active in all aspects of their work, and they deserve to be recognized for their achievements.  Three articles in the most recent edition of Invenio concern faculty from the department of Computer Science.
Please complete the two attached forms required by Academic Affairs to report Undergraduate Research and Community Service Activities. Undergraduate Research and Community Service logs have been reported throughout the year on a quarterly basis to Academic Affairs.  However, some of those forms are also attached to this document.
